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Just Around the Corner 

Michigan Ag Summer Forum 

June 28 is the Michigan Ag Summer Forum at Michigan State University in East 
Lansing. Registration is free. 

Census of Agriculture 

Jun. 30 is the deadline for agriculture producers who did not receive the 2017 
Census of Agriculture to sign up to receive the 2022 Census of Agriculture. 

Conservation Reserve Program 

Jul. 15 is the Conservation Reserve Program acreage reporting deadline. 

Aug. 5 is the application deadline for the Clean Lakes, Estuaries and Rivers 30 (CLEAR30) program. 

County Office Committee Elections 

Aug. 1 is the deadline to submit nominations for the 2022 County Office Committee Elections. 

Crop Reporting 

Jul. 15 is the crop reporting deadline for spring planted feed grains, forage, Conservation Reserve Program 
acreage, and most other crops. 

Farm Record Changes 

Aug. 1 is the deadline for requesting farm transfers and reconstitutions. 
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More Information 

This information is for general awareness. Program deadlines may change or vary by county. Be sure to 
verify program deadlines for your land or operation by contacting your local USDA Service Center. 

 

Michigan Ag Summer Forum - June 28, 2022 
The Michigan Ag Summer Forum brings together decision makers and 
subject matter experts for a common understanding of the state of 
agriculture in Michigan and its place in the broader agriculture supply 
system. The forum provides information to spark discussion in preparation 
for production season. 

Registration is free and available 
at https://events.anr.msu.edu/USDAsummerforum/.  

Michigan agriculture update presenters include: 

• Dr. Tim Boring, USDA FSA State Director 

• Mark Feight, International Agribusiness Group Director 

• Brandon Fewins, USDA Rural Development State Director 

• Brian Frieden, USDA RMA Regional Director 

• Steve Halsted, USDA APHIS Regional Director 

• Marlo Johnson. USDA NASS Regional Director 

• Garry Lee. USDA NRCS State Director 

• Angie Setzer. ConsusROI Director 

• Matt Shane. MSU Extension Interim Associate Director 

• Dr. George Smith. MSU AgBioResearch Director 

Accommodations for persons with disabilities may be requested by contacting Renae Siler 
at latoskir@msu.edu two weeks prior to the start of the event. Requests received after this date will be 
honored whenever possible. 

 

Sign Up to be Counted in the 2022 Census of Agriculture 
by June 30 

Your voice. Your future. Your opportunity. 

Sign up and be counted in the 2022 Ag Census! Agriculture producers who did 
not receive the 2017 Census of Agriculture and do not receive other USDA 
surveys or censuses have until June 30 to sign up to receive the 2022 Census 
of Agriculture at nass.usda.gov/AgCensus. This once-every-five-years data 
collection begins this November. 

The Ag Census includes every American operation – large or small, urban or 
rural – from which $1,000 or more of agricultural products are produced and 
sold, or would normally be produced and sold, in the ag census year. This can 
include hobby farms with livestock, such as chickens or horses, or crops 
growing in the backyard or on a rooftop. The data inform policy and program decisions that directly impact 
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producers, their operations, industries, and communities. A complete count, with every producer getting and 
taking the opportunity to be represented in these data, is vital. 

On the NASS Ag Census webpage, producers can also access frequently asked questions, explore past and 
current Ag Census data, access tools to help spread the word about the upcoming Ag Census, learn about 
Ag Census special studies, and more. 

 

Top 6 Emergency Relief Program Checklist Items for 
Eligible Farmers 

FSA recently began mailing 303,000 pre-filled applications for the Emergency 
Relief Program (ERP), a new program designed to help agricultural producers 
impacted by wildfires, droughts, hurricanes, winter storms, and other qualifying 
natural disasters experienced during calendar years 2020 and 2021. 

The past few years have been tough to say the least. As producers have dealt 
with the continued impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, they have also 
struggled to recover from more frequent, more intense natural disasters. I am grateful that Congress passed, 
and President Biden signed into law the Extending Government Funding and Delivering Emergency 
Assistance Act (P.L. 117-43), which includes $10 billion in critical emergency relief. 

After extensive stakeholder outreach, including with producers and groups that have not always been 
included in USDA programs, our team began work developing a responsive, easier-to-access program that 
could be rolled out in phases. We’re now rolling out the first phase of ERP, which uses existing Federal Crop 
Insurance or Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) data as the basis for calculating initial 
payments. 

By leveraging existing data, we will be able to deliver approximately $6 billion in assistance on a faster 
timeline; at the same time, my team and I are committed to ensuring that producers who do not have existing 
data on file with USDA are captured in the second phase of ERP, which will be explicitly focused on filling 
gaps in previously implemented emergency assistance. 

To apply for ERP Phase 1, here’s what you need to do: 

1. Check Your Mailbox 

The form being mailed to you includes eligibility requirements, outlines the application process, and provides 
estimated ERP payment calculations. Producers will receive a separate application form for each program 
year in which an eligible loss occurred. Receipt of a pre-filled application is not confirmation that a producer is 
eligible to receive an ERP phase one payment. This application takes about 0.176 hours (that’s less than 15 
minutes) for producers to complete, compared to the former Wildfire and Hurricane Indemnity Program – Plus 
application which took several hours for producers to complete and even longer for FSA staff.  

The deadline to return completed ERP applications to FSA is Friday, July 22, 2022. If you have NAP 
coverage, you will receive pre-filled ERP applications later this summer. Details on ERP Phase 2 will be 
forthcoming as well. 

2. Check Your Eligibility 

ERP covers losses to crops, trees, bushes, and vines due to a qualifying natural disaster event in calendar 
years 2020 and 2021. Eligible crops include all crops for which crop insurance or NAP coverage was 
available, except for crops intended for grazing. Qualifying natural disaster events include wildfires, 
hurricanes, floods, derechos, excessive heat, winter storms, freeze (including a polar vortex), smoke 
exposure, excessive moisture, qualifying drought*, and related conditions. 

*Lists of 2020 and 2021 drought counties eligible for ERP are available online. 
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3. Check Required Forms on File with FSA 

Producers must have the following forms on file with FSA: 

• Form AD-2047, Customer Data Worksheet. 

• Form CCC-902, Farm Operating Plan for an individual or legal entity. 

• Form CCC-901, Member Information for Legal Entities(if applicable). 

• Form FSA-510, Request for an Exception to the $125,000 Payment Limitation for Certain Programs(if 
applicable). 

• A highly erodible land conservation (sometimes referred to as HELC) and wetland conservation 
certification (Form AD-1026 Highly Erodible Land Conservation (HELC) and Wetland Conservation 
(WC) Certification) for the ERP producer and applicable affiliates. 

If you have previously participated in FSA programs, you will likely have these required forms on file. 
However, if you’re uncertain or want to confirm the status of your forms, contact your local FSA county office. 

4. Check Historically Underserved Status with FSA, If Applicable 

The ERP payment percentage for historically underserved producers, including beginning, limited resource, 
socially disadvantaged, and veteran farmers, and ranchers will be increased by 15% of the calculated ERP 
payment. 

To qualify for the higher payment percentage, eligible producers must have the following form on file with 
FSA: 

• Form CCC-860, Socially Disadvantaged, Limited Resource, Beginning and Veteran Farmer or 
Rancher Certification. 

5. Check Your Future Insurance Coverage 

All producers who receive ERP phase one payments are statutorily required to purchase crop insurance, or 
NAP coverage where crop insurance is not available, for the next two available crop years, as determined by 
the Secretary. 

Coverage requirements will be determined from the date a producer receives an ERP payment and may vary 
depending on the timing and availability of crop insurance or NAP for a producer’s particular crops. The final 
crop year to purchase crop insurance or NAP coverage to meet the second year of coverage for this 
requirement is the 2026 crop year. 

6. Check Your bank 

Once the completed ERP application for payment is submitted to and signed by FSA, producers who have 
direct deposit should look for payment within three business days. 

More Information 

We have additional resources, including: 

• ERP May 16, 2022 New Release 

• ERP Fact Sheet 

• Answers to Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs) 

• Emergency Relief Webpage 

• ERP Notice of Funding Availability 

In addition to ERP, FSA is also implementing the first phase of the new Emergency Livestock Relief Program. 
At this time, FSA has made more than $588 million in payments to impacted livestock producers. 

Bottom line, we take your feedback seriously, and we wanted to deliver this relief as soon as possible. We 
learned from previous relief programs, and we’re excited to be getting this to you as swiftly as we can. 
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USDA Reminds Producers to File Crop Acreage Reports 
Agricultural producers who have not yet completed their crop acreage 
reports after spring planting should make an appointment with the Name 
County Farm Service Agency (FSA) before the applicable deadline. 

An acreage report documents a crop grown on a farm or ranch and its intended 
uses. Filing an accurate and timely acreage report for all crops and land uses, 
including failed acreage and prevented planted acreage, can prevent the loss 
of benefits. 

How to File a Report                     

Service Center staff continue to work with agricultural producers via phone, email, and other digital tools. 
Because of the pandemic, some USDA Service Centers are open to limited visitors. Contact the Name 
County FSA office to set up an in-person or phone appointment. 

To file a crop acreage report, you will need to provide: 

• Crop and crop type or variety. 

• Intended use of the crop. 

• Number of acres of the crop. 

• Map with approximate boundaries for the crop. 

• Planting date(s). 

• Planting pattern, when applicable. 

• Producer shares. 

• Irrigation practice(s). 

• Acreage prevented from planting, when applicable. 

• Other information as required. 

Acreage Reporting Details 

The following exceptions apply to acreage reporting dates: 

• If the crop has not been planted by the acreage reporting date, then the acreage must be reported no 
later than 15 calendar days after planting is completed. 

• If a producer acquires additional acreage after the acreage reporting date, then the acreage must be 
reported no later than 30 calendar days after purchase or acquiring the lease. Appropriate 
documentation must be provided to the county office. 

Producers should also report crop acreage they intended to plant, but due to natural disaster, were unable to 
plant. Prevented planting acreage must be reported on form CCC-576, Notice of Loss, no later than 15 
calendar days after the final planting date as established by FSA and USDA’s Risk Management Agency. 

Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) policy holders should note that the acreage reporting 
date for NAP-covered crops is the earlier of the dates listed above or 15 calendar days before grazing or 
harvesting of the crop begins. 
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Getting Acreage Reporting Right 

 
You have a lot at stake in making sure your crop insurance acreage reporting is 
accurate and on time. If you fail to report on time, you may not be protected. If 
you report too much acreage, you may pay too much premium. If you report too 
little acreage, you may recover less when you file a claim. 

Crop insurance agents often say that mistakes in acreage reporting are the 
easiest way for producers to have an unsatisfactory experience with crop insurance. Don’t depend on your 
agent to do this important job for you. Your signature on the bottom of the acreage reporting form makes it, 
legally, your responsibility. Double-check it for yourself. 

Remember - acreage reporting is your responsibility. Doing it right will save you money. Always get a copy of 
your report immediately after signing and filing it with your agent and keep it with your records. Remember, it 
is your responsibility to report crop damage to your agent within 72 hours of discovery. Never put damaged 
acreage to another use without prior written consent of the insurance adjuster. You don’t want to destroy any 
evidence of a possible claim. Learn more by visiting RMA’s website. 

 

Farm Service Agency Now Accepting Nominations for 
Farmers and Ranchers to Serve on Local County 
Committees   
FSA is now accepting nominations for county committee members. Elections 
will occur in certain Local Administrative Areas (LAA) for members. LAAs are 
elective areas for FSA committees in a single county or multi-county 
jurisdiction. This may include LAAs that are focused on an urban or suburban 
area.  

County committee members make important decisions about how Federal farm 
programs are administered locally. All nomination forms for the 2022 election must be postmarked or received 
in the local FSA office by Aug. 1, 2022.  

Agricultural producers who participate or cooperate in a USDA program and reside in the LAA that is up for 
election this year, may be nominated for candidacy for the county committee. A cooperating producer is 
someone who has provided information about their farming or ranching operation to FSA, even if they have 
not applied or received program benefits. Individuals may nominate themselves or others and qualifying 
organizations may also nominate candidates. USDA encourages minority producers, women, and beginning 
farmers or ranchers to nominate, vote and hold office.  

Nationwide, more than 7,700 dedicated members of the agricultural community serve on FSA county 
committees. The committees are made up of three to 11 members who serve three-year terms. Producers 
serving on FSA county committees play a critical role in the day-to-day operations of the agency. Committee 
members are vital to how FSA carries out disaster programs, as well as conservation, commodity and price 
support programs, county office employment and other agricultural issues.  

New Urban COCs in Detroit and Grand Rapids 

Elections for the new Detroit and Grand Rapids Urban County Office Committees are planned to take place 
later this year. Stay tuned for more information. 

More Information  

Producers should contact their local FSA office today to register and find out how to get involved in their 
county’s election, including if their LAA is up for election this year. To be considered, a producer must be 
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registered and sign an FSA-669A nomination form. Urban farmers should use an The form and other 
information about FSA county committee elections are available at fsa.usda.gov/elections.  

Election ballots will be mailed to eligible voters beginning Nov. 7, 2022. Producers can find their local USDA 
Service Center at farmers.gov/service-locator.  

 

Planting Delays? Remember to Tell Your Crop Insurance 
Agent 

Cold, wet weather in the Midwest has delayed plans to plant or replant for 
some agricultural producers. The USDA’s Risk Management Agency (RMA) 
reminds producers concerned about getting their crop planted or needing to 
replant to talk with their crop insurance agent. 

Producers unable to plant by the final planting date due to an insurable cause 
of loss may receive a prevented planting payment or receive a reduced 
insurance guarantee if they choose to plant within the late planting period. Additionally, producers may 
choose to plant a different crop with a later final planting date while still receiving a partial prevented planting 
payment. Learn more about prevented planting and replanting. 

Producers with crop insurance may now hay, graze or chop cover crops at any time and still receive 100% of 
the prevented planting payment, provided the act of haying, grazing or chopping the cover crop did not 
contribute to the acreage being prevented from planting. RMA updated this policy in 2021 to support the use 
of cover crops, as an important conservation practice if producers are unable to plant a cash crop. Cover 
crops can reduce soil erosion and help re-establish soil health and create pathways for air and water to move 
through the soil. Learn more about their benefits. 

For assistance with a crop insurance claim, producers should contact their crop insurance agent. A list of crop 
insurance agents is available at all USDA Service Centers and online at the RMA Agent Locator. If producers 
have additional questions, they can contact RMA’s Regional Office in Springfield at (217) 241-6600. 

 

Crop Insurance Options for Producers Considering Double 
Crop Soybeans 
For the 2022 crop year there are options for insuring double crop soybeans as 
well as grain sorghum and other crops in counties where the Following Another 
Crop (FAC) practice is not available. 

Producers intending to plant soybeans or other crops after wheat in counties 
where double crop insurance coverage is not available, may have the option to 
request coverage through their crop insurance agent. 

In addition, producers in some areas of the country also have the option to 
request coverage for soybeans planted into wheat using a relay cropping practice. Producers may request an 
Unrated Practice, (relay cropping soybeans) or Type Practice (double crop) written agreement through their 
crop insurance company to insure the crop. Producers requesting coverage for these practices for the first 
time, have until the acreage reporting date of July 15 to submit a request to their agent. 

In addition to these 2022 crop year options, RMA is actively working with stakeholders to identify areas to 
expand double cropping coverage for the 2023 crop year. This initiative may include expanding where FAC is 
allowed permanently or by considering other flexibilities and expanding where written agreements are 
allowed. 
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For assistance with a crop insurance claim, producers should contact their crop insurance agent. A list of crop 
insurance agents is available at all USDA Service Centers and online at the RMA Agent Locator. If producers 
have additional questions, they can contact RMA’s Regional Office in Springfield, Illinois at (217) 241-6600. 

 

USDA to Allow Producers to Request Voluntary 
Termination of Conservation Reserve Program Contract   

USDA will allow Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) participants who are in 
the final year of their CRP contract to request voluntary termination of their 
CRP contract following the end of the primary nesting season for fiscal year 
2022. Participants approved for this one-time, voluntary termination will not 
have to repay rental payments, a flexibility implemented this year to help 
mitigate the global food supply challenges caused by the Russian invasion of 
Ukraine and other factors. Today, USDA also announced additional flexibilities 
for the Environmental Quality Incentives Program (EQIP) and Conservation 
Stewardship Program (CSP).    

FSA is mailing letters to producers with expiring acres that detail this flexibility and share other options, such 
as re-enrolling sensitive acres in the CRP Continuous signup and considering growing organic crops. 
Producers will be asked to make the request for voluntary termination in writing through their local 
USDA Service Center.   

If approved for voluntary termination, preparations can occur after the conclusion of the primary nesting 
season. Producers will then be able to hay, graze, begin land preparation activities and plant a fall-seeded 
crop before October 1, 2022. For land in colder climates, this flexibility may allow for better establishment of a 
winter wheat crop or better prepare the land for spring planting.   

Organic Considerations  

Since CRP land typically does not have a recent history of pesticide or herbicide application, USDA is 
encouraging producers to consider organic production. USDA’s Natural Resources Conservation Service 
(NRCS) provides technical and financial assistance to help producers plan and implement conservation 
practices, including those that work well for organic operations, such as pest management and mulching. 
Meanwhile, FSA offers cost-share for certification costs and other fees.  

Other CRP Options  

Participants can also choose to enroll all or part of their expiring acres into the Continuous CRP signup for 
2022. Important conservation benefits may still be achieved by re-enrolling sensitive acres such as buffers or 
wetlands. Expiring water quality practices such as filter strips, grass waterways, and riparian buffers may be 
eligible to be reenrolled under the Clean Lakes, Estuaries, and Rivers (CLEAR) and CLEAR 30 options under 
CRP. Additionally, expiring continuous CRP practices such as shelterbelts, field windbreaks, and other buffer 
practices may also be re-enrolled to provide benefits for organic farming operations.   

If producers are not planning to farm the land from their expiring CRP contract, the Transition Incentives 
Program (TIP) may also provide them two additional annual rental payments after their contract expires on 
the condition that they sell or rent their land to a beginning or veteran farmer or rancher or a member of a 
socially disadvantaged group.  

Producers interested in the Continuous CRP signup, CLEAR 30, or TIP should contact FSA by Aug. 5, 
2022.    

NRCS Conservation Programs  

USDA also encourages producers to consider NRCS conservation programs, which help producers integrate 
conservation on croplands, grazing lands and other agricultural landscapes. EQIP and CSP can help 
producers plant cover crops, manage nutrients and improve irrigation and grazing systems. Additionally, the 
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Agricultural Conservation Easement Program (ACEP), or state or private easement programs, may be such 
an option. In many cases, a combination of approaches can be taken on the same parcel.  For example, 
riparian areas or other sensitive parts of a parcel may be enrolled in continuous CRP and the remaining land 
that is returned to farming can participate in CSP or EQIP and may be eligible to receive additional ranking 
points.  

Other Flexibilities to Support Conservation 

Additionally, NRCS is also offering a new flexibility for EQIP and CSP participants who have cover cropping 
including in their existing contracts. NRCS will allow participants to either modify their plans to plant a cover 
crop (and instead shift to a conservation crop rotation) or delay their cover crop plans a year, without needing 
to terminate the existing contract. This will allow for flexibility to respond to market signals while still ensuring 
the conservation benefits through NRCS financial and technical assistance for participating producers.  

More Information  

Producers and landowners can learn more about these options by contacting FSA and NRCS at their 
local USDA Service Center.  

 

June 2022 Lending Rates 

USDA FSA loans provide important access to capital to help agricultural 
producers start or expand their farming operation, purchase equipment and 
storage structures or meet cash flow needs. 

Operating, Ownership and Emergency Loans 

FSA offers farm ownership and operating loans with favorable interest rates 
and terms to help eligible agricultural producers, whether multi-generational, 
long-time, or new to the industry, obtain financing needed to start, expand or 
maintain a family agricultural operation. FSA also offers emergency loans to help producers recover from 
production and physical losses due to drought, flooding, other natural disasters or quarantine.  For many loan 
options, FSA sets aside funding for historically underserved producers, including veterans, beginning, 
women, American Indian or Alaskan Native, Asian, Black or African American, Native Hawaiian or Pacific 
Islander, and Hispanic farmers and ranchers 

Interest rates for Operating and Ownership loans for June 2022 are as follows: 

• Farm Operating Loans (Direct): 3.625% 

• Farm Ownership Loans (Direct): 3.750% 

• Farm Ownership Loans (Direct, Joint Financing): 2.500% 

• Farm Ownership Loans (Down Payment): 1.500% 

• Emergency Loan (Amount of Actual Loss): 3.750 % 

FSA also offers guaranteed loans through commercial lenders at rates set by those lenders. You can find out 
which of these loans may be right for you by using our Farm Loan Discovery Tool (also available in Spanish). 

Commodity and Storage Facility Loans 

Additionally, FSA provides low-interest financing to producers to build or upgrade on-farm storage facilities 
and purchase handling equipment and loans that provide interim financing to help producers meet cash flow 
needs without having to sell their commodities when market prices are low.  Funds for these loans are 
provided through the Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC) and are administered by FSA. 

• Commodity Loans (less than one year disbursed): 3.000% 

http://www.farmers.gov/service-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/farm-loan-programs/farm-operating-loans/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/farm-loan-programs/farm-ownership-loans/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/farm-loan-programs/farm-ownership-loans/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/farm-loan-programs/farm-ownership-loans/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/farm-loan-programs/emergency-farm-loans/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/loans/farm-loan-discovery-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/spanish/loans/farm-loan-discovery-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/price-support/commodity-loans/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


• Farm Storage Facility Loans: 

o Three-year loan terms: 2.875% 

o Five-year loan terms: 2.875% 

o Seven-year loan terms: 3.000% 

o Ten-year loan terms: 2.875% 

o Twelve-year loan terms: 3.000% 

• Sugar Storage Facility Loans (15 years): 3.125% 

More Information 

Producers can explore available options on all FSA loan options at fsa.usda.gov or by contacting your local 
USDA Service Center. 
 

Michigan Farm Service Agency 

3001 Coolidge Road, Suite 350 
East Lansing, MI 48823 

517-324-5110 

State Executive Director Tim Boring, PhD 

Conservation Programs Chief Dale Allen 

Farm Loan Programs Chief Dave Russ 

Price Support Programs Chief Ken Schapman 

Production Adjustment Programs Chief Kyle Knapp 
 

 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/price-support/facility-loans/farm-storage/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/price-support/facility-loans/sugar-storage/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery

